MINUTES OF THE NEWTON SOLNEY ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13th OCTOBER 2017 AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL

Present:- Cllr. F. Hill (chairman), Cllr. D. May, Cllr. G. Plowman, Cllr. D. Smith and  Cllr. J. Shorthouse 
In attendance:- R. Parker (Clerk), Cllr. P. Smith
Public Participation
Cllr. L. P. Smith informed the meeting that the South Derbyshire Local Plan is due to be adopted with effect from 2nd November 2017.  Whilst road faults can be reported on line to Derbyshire County Council there is now an additional site – fixmystreet.com
PART 1 – NON EXEMPT INFORMATION.

1/10/17
Apologies for absence

Received and accepted from Cllr. J. Coussins (ill), Cllr. K. Haines (holiday) and Cllr. L. Chilton
2/10/17
Variation in order of business


No change deemed necessary
3/10/17
Declarations of members interest

None declared

4/10/17
Planning applications and decision

No new planning applications or decisions


The application to demolish 22 Main Street and rebuild with a detached garage/office 

was is still ongoing. An extra week up to 20th October has been granted to deal with some problems before a decision is made – also an application to fell oak tree
Bladon House school – pruning of trees – pending

Sales Lane site - new estate– pending.

5/10/17     To confirm the minutes of previous meeting held on 8th September 2017

These were circulated, read and approved – proposed by Cllr. D. May and seconded by Cllr. K. Haines – unanimous confirmation.
6/10/17     To determine which items of the agenda should be taken with the public excluded



No change deemed necessary
7/10/17      Outstanding Matters.
The damaged see-saw on the recreation ground had been reported to SDDC but as yet no repairs had been completed.   Whilst the outside areas of grass had been cut on the Repton Road the centre areas had been left long and looked unsightly.  The Clerk will contact Derbyshire C.C.   The flower barrel recently damaged when the road was resurfaced had still not been replaced.  The Clerk will make enquiries.
The poor surface on the pavement towards Repton had been reported to Derbyshire CC but as nothing had been done. This will again be reported.
8/10/17      Clerks Report
The remainder of the Himalayan Balsom and nettles along the river bank have been strimmed.  The damaged posts on the village green have been replaced.   The walkway through the cemetery which had been heavily overgrown by briars and ivy had been cleared.   The recent high winds had caused a small tree to be blown down and two  large branches on another tree both on Trent Lane had been broken off and creating a danger – both of these had been dealt with.   
9/10/17     Chairmans Report.
The Chairman announced that he had received information regarding repeating the very successful Haloween Party for children of the village at the Parish Hall.  It was proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and seconded by Cllr. J. Shorthouse that the Parish Council should pay for the hire of the village hall – unanimous agreement
Information had been received regarding the possible unification of Burton and Derby hospitals and a new bus service that could provide transport to shopping areas for parishioners once per week. – Free to gold card holders.
The Chairman had attended the Safer Neighbourhood meeting at Stenson Fields – grants are available for projects to reduce crime.  It had been confirmed that Newton Solney would be permitted to put a barrier across Trent Lane providing that legitimate vehicles users could use as well as pedestrians.   Formal confirmation of this is required before action is taken
10/10/17    Reports from Councillors
Cllr. D. May advised that he had been successful in gaining a grant of £1000 from Tesco which he suggested might be used towards some equipment on the recreation field.
Cllr. J. Shorthouse had been away and unable to attend the Village Hall meeting.  She had noticed that a large vehicle had mounted and damaged the grass verge on the corner of Trent Lane and Blacksmiths Lane.    A general discussion followed regarding possible ways to stop future damage but there was general agreement that there was little to be done that would be either successful or permitted by Highways department.  The Clerk will make enquiries with Derbyshire County Council

Cllr. G. Plowman had noticed that the vehicular pull-ins on the Repton Road had become badly damaged with pot-holes – The Clerk to check if they are within the Newton Solney boundary.   


Cllr. K. Haines could not attend the meeting but had submitted a report – attached
11/10/17
Adoption of attenuation basin 

The possibility of adopting the attenuation basin within the “Paddocks” building site was discussed – The unanimous opinion of the councillors was to ask the Clerk to write to confirm that the Parish Council was not interested.
12/10/17      Bonfire Night.
The arrangements for bonfire night on Saturday 4th November 2017 are in hand – a cheque value £720. 97 incl vat was approved.   A request had been received that if the bonfire night proved profitable then a donation should be made towards our local school
13/10/17 
Change of County Boundary
As a result of discussions at previous Parish Council meetings there had been requests to SDDC that the new Paddocks estate should have its boundary moved so that the site should be moved to Staffordshire.

At the last Parish Council meeting there had been no change and the Clerk had been asked to pursue the matter.

The Clerk described that he had serious misgivings about the border change as moving the border would not actually move the houses.   If they were to remain within the Parish it would mean that the number of houses within the Parish would dramatically increase and the Parish Council could ask for an increase when applying for a precept.   This would not actually increase the amount of rates for each existing house  as the total precept would be shared between a greater number of properties.

It was understood that there was very little likelihood of an early boundary change and it was unanimously decided that the question of border change should be left for the time being. 
14/10/17
Security of Recreation Field and Common Land

Following the recent problems with travellers at the Newton Park Hotel the Councillors are concerned regarding the possibility of travellers invading the Recreation Ground or the common land off Trent Lane.  It is probable that if the problem did occur the Parish Council would be faced with a large expenditure in evicting them and clearing up any rubbish left behind.  A proposal was made that a locked field gate should be fitted to the vehicular access to the Recreation Ground and received unanimous approval.      Further it was suggested that a locked bar could be fitted at the top of the lane down towards the river bank at the junction of Trent and Blacksmith Lanes incorporating pedestrian/wheelchair access.  .  The bar across Trent Lane will still leave sufficient space for pedestrians/wheelchair access.   Before the bar is progressed formal confirmation from SDDC is required that the Parish Council are legally able to do so.    As there are a number of authorised users requiring access it was suggested that combination locks should be fitted with only authorised persons being aware of the numbers.   This could be changed from time to time.   Whilst gates could cause a problem to users this would seem far better than the problems created by travellers.   Cllr. May offered to visit the farmer and the Clerk will obtain separate quotations for each of the gates
15/10/17
Finance

R. Parker    

 -     
allowable expenses




£19.50


R. Parker

-
mow play area





£120


R. Parker

-
strim riverbank





£50


R. Parker 

-
clear cemetery walkway




£150


R. Parker

-
storm damage to trees – make safe


£100


R. Parker

-
2 posts to village green




£70
SDDC

-
playmobile






£690
Firework World
-
Fireworks




To consider requests under s 137

None
The Parish Council bank account stands at £12,095.49 plus £6,000 on deposit.
16/10/17 – The next Parish Council meeting is scheduled for Friday 10th November 2017 in the Village Hall at 7.30pm    All are welcome
